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          Meigs County Health DEPARTMENT
112 E. Memorial Drive, Suite A

Pomeroy, Ohio 45769

(740) 992-6626

Fax (740) 992-0836

Board of Health Meeting Minutes
October 8, 2019
Board of Health (BOH) President Roger Gaul called the convention to order at 5:00 PM.  
In attendance: Gaul; BOH Medical Member Wilma Mansfield, MD; BOH Member Eric Rock; BOH Member Pam Patterson; Administrator Courtney Midkiff; Health Commissioner Marc Barr; Director of Environmental Health Steve Swatzel. Absent was BOH Vice President Edna Weber.
Approval of Meeting Minutes:

Midkiff beseeched a motion to approve the 9/10/19 BOH Meeting Minutes as emailed. Rock made a motion to approve the document; Mansfield seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion.
New Business:
Midkiff requested a motion to approve the Sept. 2019 fiscal report as presented; payment of Sept. 2019 bills as presented via the expenditure spreadsheet; the Sept. 2019 daily deposit records as submitted to the County Auditor/Treasurer as presented. Sept. donations equaled $44.  Gaul made a motion to approve the fiscal reports/daily deposits; to pay expenditures as presented and to approve the donations; Patterson seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.
Midkiff asked for a motion to approve retroactively a renewal Service Agreement between Ohio Pharmacy Services and the Meigs County Health Dept. (MCHD) for eligible purchases for fiscal years 2020-2021, which was emailed to the Members prior to the meeting for review. Gaul made a motion to approve retroactively the service agreement as emailed; Mansfield seconded the motion.  All were in favor of the motion.

Midkiff solicited a motion to approve the revised Public Health Nursing (PHN) fees, which were emailed to the Members prior to the meeting for review.  Rock made a motion to approve the revised PHN fees as emailed; Gaul seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.

Midkiff beseeched a motion to approve the quote from Charles E. Harris & Associates to prepare financial statements and related notes to the financial statements of the Meigs County General Health District in accordance with the Auditor of State regulatory basis of accounting for the years ended December 31, 2019, which was emailed to the Members prior to the meeting for review.  The cost will not exceed $750. Midkiff 

explained that current Fiscal Officer Jessica Snoke (who only has been employed by the MCHD since Feb. 2019) has not completed the report and she is uncomfortable doing so for this year. Rock made a motion to approve the quote as emailed; Gaul seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously. 

Midkiff requested a motion to approve the MCHD’s revised Culturally and Linguistically Appropriate Services Policy, which as emailed to the Members prior to the meeting for review.  Gaul made a motion to approve the revised policy as emailed; Mansfield seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion.

Environmental Health:
The Sept. 2019 Nuisance Status and Animal Bite Reports were emailed to the Membership for review prior to the meeting.  There were eight nuisances reviewed: one bed bug investigation; two food service operations inspections; two mold investigations; one pest and one cat investigation and one solid waste investigation.  There were six animal bites investigated: five involved dogs and one involved a gerbil. 
Swatzel reviewed proposed 2020 Environmental Health Fees, which were calculated via a cost methodology as required by the Ohio Department of Health (ODH). The proposed fees as well as the 2019 fees were emailed to the Members prior to the meeting for comparison and review. There was significant discussion about categories with decreased fees and others with increased fees. Swatzel compared fee categories with those of surrounding counties.  Rock made a motion to approve the first reading of the proposed 2020 Environmental Health Fees; Mansfield seconded the motion; Patterson abstained. Motion carried. A public meeting will be scheduled to give those impacted by the revisions an opportunity to comment. The second and third readings of the proposed fees will occur during the Nov. and Dec. 2019 BOH meetings, respectively. The fees will be effective 1/1/20. 

Swatzel provided a summary of results from surveys conducted by ODH on the MCHD’s private water and sewage programs.  The MCHD received a score of 92.6% for its private water program endeavors.  Findings involved changes to the MCHD’s documentation process.  The MCHD sewage program (2015-2017) was approved with an action plan necessitated to address: changes to the MCHD’s documentation process; issuance of another permit in cases of abandonment of a household sewage treatment system (HSTS) tank; establishment of an Operation & Maintenance Program (OMP)  (required by Ohio law) in which the MCHD will inspect all HSTSs for which it has or will issue permits.  There was significant discussion about the OMP requirements. Also, Swatzel noted that ODH wants soil surveys conducted for land application sites.  
Other New Business:
Midkiff advised that Larry Link of National United Brokers, Inc. is searching for comparable, but less expensive employee medical insurance coverage on the MCHD’s behalf.  The UnitedHealthcare renewal reflected a 11.9% increase. The renewal will be effective 12/1/19 unless other reasonable coverage is found for BOH consideration.
The MCHD conducted its 3rd annual drive thru vaccination clinic on Oct. 5th from 9AM-noon at the Meigs County Fairgrounds.  Thirty-one residents were immunized with 31 flu shots and three Hep A vaccines administered.  The MCHD will offer another outreach clinic on Oct. 30th from 9-11AM at the Meigs Co. Courthouse. Both vaccines will be available. 
An estimate to enclose the hallway between the MCHD and Hopewell Health Center near the back door of the second floor of the Meigs Multipurpose Health Center in the amount of $1,497.90 was received from Rick Walker.  Midkiff explained that several staff members suggested this on the annual Employee Satisfaction Survey because of perceived safety concerns.  Midkiff noted that Hopewell staff has done a good job of controlling its client flow as opposed to when Woodland Centers was administratively responsible for shared second floor space.  Other potential and impending expenses for building improvements (for accreditation purposes) and IT were discussed. Therefore, the Members concurred to table the matter until the budget and remaining fiscal resources could be reviewed. 
An estimate for the purchase of new computers to replace outdated and malfunctioning machines currently being used by employees and necessary software upgrades was compiled by Brody Davis with input from Matt Simpson (contract IT specialist from Meigs Local). It was emailed to the Members prior to the meeting for review. There are three options to be considered. Midkiff and Barr recommended the purchase of four new computers (three for staffers paid from the general fund and one grant funded employee) and software upgrades for $3,302.60.  The Members concurred with the expense. 
Old Business: 
Rock, Patterson and Gaul participated in a guided tour of the space occupied by the MCHD prior to this meeting to look for issues with areas Public Health Accreditation Board (PHAB) site visitors will be assessing in Jan. 2020 (branding, security, safety, confidentiality, etc.). The status of building work orders submitted to the County Commissioners’ maintenance crew was discussed during the meeting. Many work orders address some of the issues identified by the BOH Members.  Midkiff relayed that Rossiter Exterior Cleaning and Power Washing would be cleaning the second-floor entrance side of the building on Nov. 22. 
The MCHD recently implemented its new VoIP phone system via ooma/New Era Broadband.  The MCHD is in possession of numerous Mitel VoIP phones that are not compatible with the new system.  The majority of the Mitel phones are more than five years old.  Midkiff noted that Gallia-Meigs Community Action Agency (GMCAA) uses the same Mitel phones and will be relocating into a refurbished building in the future.  The Members concurred that if the MCHD is not able to sell the Mitel phones on-line then they could be donated to GMCAA or another entity that could use them instead of storing the defunct equipment. 
There were typos and other editing issues with the full-page color ad that the MCHD on the back cover of Aim Media’s Medical Magazine, which published on Sept. 27 for $685.  Midkiff requested, but was not provided an opportunity to view and approve the ad before it published. Therefore, Aim Media has agreed to publish the edited ad in its Winter Sports Catalog at no charge. 
Midkiff reminded attendees that the PHAB site visit is scheduled for Jan. 22-23, 2020.  Upon inquiry, MCHD Accreditation Coordinator Michelle Willard was informed that the MCHD site visit team was unable to provide the MCHD with information about requested documentation revisions by the first of Oct. as originally anticipated. It will now be the end of Oct. before the MCHD receives the request. The MCHD has 30 days in which to respond. Willard was told an extension was possible because of upcoming holidays and staff absences for annual leave usage. Meanwhile, PHAB wants to remain on schedule to conduct the site visit in Jan. 2020 as does the MCHD. 
Miscellaneous Business:
Upcoming Events/Closures include: Staff Meeting Oct. 9 - 8:15-10AM; Farmers Market Saturdays 10AM-1PM (Pomeroy Parking Lot); Oct. 14 – Closed: Columbus Day; Nov. 11 – Closed: Veterans Day.
Attendees viewed a presentation entitled PHAB Site Visit Tips for BOH from the 2018 OABH Resource DVD.
Adjournment: 
The next BOH Meeting will take place on 11/12/19 at 5:00 PM in the conference room of the Meigs County Health Department. 
With no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned at 6:28PM with a motion by Rock. 
Marc Barr, MS

Health Commissioner 
(Administrator Courtney C. Midkiff, BSC transcribed the 10/8/19 meeting minutes.)




 

